Burrough Green Annual Village Meeting
Minutes of the Annual Village meeting held on Monday 23rd May 2016
At 7.00pm in the Community Rooms, Sheriffs Court



Councillors present:

Cllr. Jo Batting – Chair (JB), Cllr. Greg Way – Vice Chair (GW), Cllr. Ken Simpson (KS), Cllr. Phil Hill (PH), Cllr. Mark Penhaligan (MP) (arrived at 7:11pm) & Cllr. Ansa Khan (AK)( arrived at 7:30pm).
Also Present:
Vicky Bright, Clerk, Cllr. Alan Sharp - ECDC, Lucy Talbot – PCC, Claire Metcalfe – BG Playgroup, Keith Archer – Head, Burrough Green School & Carla Nicholson – Speed Watch.

Public present:

There were no members of the public present.
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	The Chairman, Councillor Jo Batting, welcomed everyone.
Apologies:

Cllr. Angela Harris- BGPC & Cllr. M. Shuter – CCC.
Resolved AVM16/05/1.01

The minutes of the last Village Meeting held on Monday 18th May 2015 were proposed as a true record and the Minutes were duly signed by the Chair, Cllr. Jo Batting.

Annual reports follow:
EAST CAMBS DISTRICT COUNCIL 
Cllr. Alan Sharp made the following report to the meeting;
· Council Tax – Third year freeze (no increase).

· £120,000 fund form Government, at Committee to distribute to 42 Parishes (PC’s to decide the use).

· Waste Collection 2014/15 achieved 56.6% on Recycling. 26th in League table out of 320. In 2013 we were 237th.

· Local Authority Trading Company from 1st April 2016 to be involved in bridging the finance gap & raise funds.

· Boundary Commission for ECDC made recommendations – Ward boundaries altered, there are now 28 down from 39.

· Devolution – ECDC voted for the original plan for joint local councils.

CAMBS COUNTY COUNCIL 
Cllr. Matthew Shuter sent his apologies. A copy of the County Councillor’s May 2016 Briefing is available to view on the Village Website on the Parish Council page.

The   PARISH COUNCIL CHAIRMAN’S REPORT FROM
Cllr. Jo Batting, Chair made the following report to the meeting;
There have been 6 meetings this year, discussing regular council matters such as road safety, planning applications, financial considerations, Sherriff’s Court landscaping, district council reports, footpaths and local assets.

There was also a meeting held in June specifically to discuss road safety. A subcommittee was set up with Cllrs Khan and Penhaligan and members of the village to devise a road safety plan, and apply for funding through the LHI. After looking at all the options, and obtaining advice from the Local Highways officer, a proposal was put forward for funding, which was unfortunately refused. We are awaiting an update from Ciara Cousins about further possible options and solutions to our ongoing traffic/speeding problem.

Speedwatch has also been re-instated, with 12 members of the village now trained to use the new mobile speed signs. Initially coordinated by myself, this role has now been taken over by Carla Nicholson, who, with her team, has been catching speeding vehicles with great effect! We share a speed check kit with Brinkley and Ashley, and so are able to plan sessions fairly regularly and will now make good use of the longer daylight hours. 

We had a visit from our local MP Lucy Frazer in August, who was keen to hear about the issues that concern the village, especially the impact of speeding traffic on village safety.

There have been some issues for the new inhabitants of Sherriff’s Court re garden landscaping and maintenance, but these now appear to have been resolved. The Council is fully aware of the need to keep involved with the project, and to support the inhabitants when their issues are not resolved.

The play area continues as a major asset to the village, run by its own committee, with annual fundraising for upkeep costs and improvements as required. It is inspected annually by ROSPA, as well as having monthly risk assessments, as required by health and safety legislation.

Our Parish clerk has unfortunately been on sick leave for some of this year, but returns to her post today, hopefully fully recovered and ready for the forthcoming year. In her absence, the Council has been ably clerked by Robert Stone, who also covered Vicky’s maternity leave. Our thanks go to Robert for stepping into the breach once again.

Following the resignation of Vince Campbell, we welcome to Burrough Green our newly elected District Councillor, Alan Sharp and wish him all the best in his new role and look forward to working with him in the future.

My thanks again go to all my fellow councillors, for their continued time and energy given in support of the village and its interests. We have a good balance of skills and expertise within the council, and hope to continue to use them effectively to deal with and resolve matters arising within the village community.

CAMBS POLICE – SNT
No apologies or report sent.
ST AUGUSTINE’S PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL REPORT
Lucy Talbot gave the following report;
This year we said goodbye to Gina Radford, licenced lay minister and ordained, who is now undertaking her training and Margaret Salzman our long serving organist. We would like to acknowledge all that they have contributed to our parish and are sorry to lose them. Gina was a huge support, particularly as we entered the current interregnum and Margaret has been playing the organ for many years. However, we are now receiving help and support from Anthea Kenner who has also joined the board of governer’s at Burrough Green primary school thus providing another link between the church and school. We also welcomed two new members to the parochial church council, Sheena Brusell and Tiffany Orgill and Tiffany has become a second warden. Sadly, we have just said goodbye to Val and Andrew Bibbey who have moved to another village.

In the absence of a vicar, our Christmas Day service was led very successfully by Peter Talbot and he has kindly agreed to lead our forthcoming Easter Day service and we are most grateful to Peter.

We have had several funerals and interment of ashes this year, however, one parishioner deserves special mention. Frances Dow tragically lost a very brave and dignified battle with cancer at the age of 52 years. The attendance of approximately 450 people at her funeral demonstrated the very high regard in which Frances was held and she is greatly missed.

The spring maintenance day saw some useful jobs undertaken including wiring another window in the tower against the rooks, the dismantling of a drainpipe and reconnecting following clearance and the removal of the resulting mould on the internal wall. The gutters and gulley’s were cleared and the churchyard tidied.  Inside, the church was cleaned, the pews and brass were polished and the alter cloths washed and ironed.  

Our architect, Don Flett resigned, having moved away and retired. A new architect, Karen Lim has now been appointed and the heating and lavatory project is progressing. A small kitchen area is also planned. It is not yet known how much the overall project will cost, however it will be very significant and therefore much fundraising will be required.

We had a small shortfall of finance this year to manage our regular costs and we need to try to encourage more people to contribute by monthly gift aid as standing expenses continue to increase. The cost of keeping our Church open is now in excess £6,000 per annum, the insurance of the building alone accounting for £1,000 of this sum. The Church is a facility for the village at large and we need to try to encourage irregular churchgoers to contribute to the upkeep to preserve the facility for them when they do want or need to make use of it, whether it be for a wedding, a funeral, a baptism or a regular service.

We are most grateful to all those who are involved in maintaining our churchyard together with those who assist with the various cleaning and flower rota’s. We would also like to thank all those who contribute to the smooth running of the services by preparing the church and providing refreshments.  We thank Liz Gibson for playing the organ for our family worship and Lily Whymer, who continues to be a great support, especially in finding priests to lead our communion services during the interregnum. Rachel Lewis continues to do a fantastic job as secretary and we are also very grateful to David Swanney, our treasurer, who keeps our accounts in good order.

There are many other tasks that get quietly undertaken and thank you to all of you who contribute to the running of our church.

We look forward with uncertainty to when we will have another priest and are grateful to all the visiting ministers in the meantime.

READING ROOMS COMMITTEE REPORT

The clerk read out the following report on behalf of Marilyn Field;
We have been ticking over this past year, thanks to some generous donations and fundraising. The halls is still providing a good facility for the local public and we have been happy to accommodate the Baby & Toddler Group this year at a reduced cost. After our concerns last year, we now have 12 members on the Committee and look forward to the future with optimism. Our AGM will take place on June 6th and we welcome any new members. I will be standing down as Chair this year, I have served on the Committee for 33 years as Treasurer and the last 10 as Chair, so it is time for younger blood to take over the helm.
BURROUGH GREEN PLAYGROUP
Claire Metcalfe gave the following report;
Burrough Green playgroup has had an exceptionally busy year with 37 children attending which includes 21 “Rising 5's” (children who will be due to start Primary school in September 2016).  We have a Management Committee of 6 people (the “trustees”) which includes Claire Metcalfe (Chair), Lynda Godden (Secretary) and Tom Duffin (Treasurer).  The Management Committee have been working hard to ensure that Playgroup is fully compliant with recent changes in the EYFS Statutory requirements and that we are up to date with new initiatives.

Playgroup has continued to be extremely popular, both within the four villages and beyond, and almost all of our sessions are at capacity for the summer term of 2015-2016.  We have had a lot of interest and visits from prospective parents and the indications are that we will have a good number of children attending next year as well. 

The biggest change this year was bidding a fond farewell to Mavis and welcoming our new manager Marie Spencer. Mavis has played a huge part in the lives of many children in the area (including many “grown up” children) over more than forty years and she will be greatly missed.  Past pupils from over the decades contributed to a special book of memories for Mavis to keep and she was also given a standing ovation as she left the carol service.  We wish Mavis all the best for her very well deserved retirement and she will be remembered with great love and fondness by all those whose lives have been touched by her.

Marie has a wide range of experience in Early Years, including managing a private day nursery in Haverhill.  She has brought a lot of new and exciting ideas to Playgroup and we look forward to the future under her leadership.

We are also saying farewell to Jenny this term, who is leaving us after 17 years.  Jenny has had an enormous influence on the many children she has cared for over the years and she too will be greatly missed by all of her friends, both large and little.  We wish Jenny all the best in the next chapter of her life.  

Thanks go to all our staff for their hard work and dedication to the children, who love coming to playgroup.  We continue to benefit from the close relationship we have with BG primary and at the time of writing the Rising 5's have started to enjoy lunch at school on Wednesdays and are looking forward to spending time with Miss Leggett and Class 1 after half term.

The parents of Playgroup have put on some fantastic fundraising events this year, the Christmas Lights switch on was extremely well attended again, the Easter Egg Hunt was great fun (despite some of the eggs blowing away!) and the Quiz night gave the chance for parents to have a well-earned night off (whilst raising money!).  A special mention must be made of the Christmas Tea towels and thanks go to Sam Law and The National Grid for match funding our profits here.

Still in the diary for this year are two firsts for us -  the Geo-caching challenge and Family Fun day, which are sure to be highly enjoyed by all.  Thanks to all parents who have helped with holding these events and especially to Frankie Law for organising them.  The funds that we have raised are being used to buy new resources for playgroup, both indoor and outdoor.

ARCHIVE GROUP

The Clerk read out the following report on behalf of Marilyn Field;
The Archive Group is no longer active, but the website is still up and running. Sometime in the future I hope to find time to provide each Parish Council with a DVD of their images. We have to pay a yearly subscription of £10 to CCAN, as well as the £100 to CCC to keep the website available.
REPORT FOR RADFIELD HUNDRED GROUP 

The Clerk read out a report on behalf of Trish Bull;
Radfield Hundred Group folded at the end of 2014.  We still continue to meet monthly at various venues; cinema, pub, restaurant, homes etc. so we can keep in touch.

VILLAGE VOICE NEWSLETTER 

The Clerk read out a report on behalf of Trish Bull;
Village Voice has again been published monthly for the last year, and thanks to the distributors in your village, has been delivered to every house in your parish.
 
The printing costs for all the 12 issues in the four parishes in 2015 amounted to £1455.  
Advertising revenue for 2015 brought in £970 with additional support from the four village councils of £320.
Although this left a shortfall of £165, the account had £879 in hand at the end of the year.
 
Many thanks for your support.
BURROUGH GREEN PRIMARY SCHOOL
Keith Archer, Head Teacher gave the following report;
2015 capped an unrivalled period of improvement in the illustrious history of our school. You have been used to me saying each year that we have set new records and 2015 is no exception to that. We had another very strong showing in the Y6 SATs tests last year, with the pupils achieving the highest possible measures in the key performance indicators used by the government, placing us 4th in the Cambridgeshire league tables. 

Such achievements do not come easily, and this has been the culmination of 5 years of year-on-year improvement. However, with such small groups of children involved, I have to point out that the results are statistically insignificant. What is of more importance to us is that we pass on children who are ambitious for themselves, confident, but modest and ready for the next steps in their learning. We pride ourselves on the values at the heart of what we do (courage, love, patience, determination, forgiveness, nurture, confidence, aspiration, respect and teamwork) and think they are the vital ingredients in equipping children for success in life. The values, and the people involved who demonstrate them, are what make the school special, not the tests.

Nevertheless, they are the main way we are held to account, and of course results in tests is one of the key ‘products’ of a school. So I was delighted also with the outcomes for our Y2 pupils, which place their achievement above national norms as well. 

As you may be aware from recent news bulletins, the 2015-16 academic year has been a challenging one, as we respond to big changes in the educational landscape: in short this means assessment. We have developed new ways of assessing children to reflect a changing and more challenging curriculum, and we have been administering the new tests in a climate of uncertainty. Whilst the changes to on-going teacher assessment have been very positive for the quality of teaching, the muddle over inadvertently released test materials, a flurry of ‘clarifications’ from the DfE in the last few months about what is to be tested and how, including new definitions of grammar from unqualified politicians (who cannot even answer their own test questions correctly) is really unwelcome. Perhaps ministers should ensure they have mastered the ‘basics’ first. Furthermore, the tests (and standards used to judge our performance) are due to change again next year, so you can imagine what this does to our ability to plan sensibly for change. 

For a long time schools have dutifully enacted government legislation, but those of us who are professional educators are becoming increasingly concerned about the way policy reflects a narrow ideology, and a narrowly defined set of skills, which only values certain things. For example to succeed with the new writing standards, you do not have to write particularly well, just use the range of spelling and grammar skills the DofE specifies. Since the sole aim of grammar is to enable clear communication, this is nonsensical. The way the government searches for success is through the threat of apportioned blame (mainly on schools and local authorities via Ofsted), and through unsupported claims for structural reform, without even an elementary understanding of the challenges that communities may face, or individuals within them. 

My concern is for children’s achievement AND their well-being, and there is no doubt in my mind that the aggressive language around raising standards is leaving increasing numbers of children feeling defeated at a time when good mental-health is being championed. The two things are not mutually exclusive. We are a good school: we care about our pupils’ whole lives and take measures to reduce the pressure felt by them. We do not narrow our curriculum and focus just on passing tests. The worry they feel is not created by the school, but stems from the children’s own understanding that they cannot do all the new stuff: they are not fools. Developmentally the new expectations are too much of a stretch for many children, so they are confronted by their inabilities, much more than their abilities. This is wrong-headed and should be challenged. Fundamentally education should be a hopeful pursuit and one that respects the individual learner. One way of doing this should be to broaden the range of questions being asked, and the range of texts used in tests. Then you can have your highest standards and make the work accessible in a way that helps learning. 

That said it is important to reflect on the opportunities our curriculum provides for children to succeed in ways that develop all their talents. For example:

· Two of our pupils have qualified to represent South Cambridgeshire in adapted sports at the County School Games Summer Finals. 

· We recently triumphed again at the Cambridgeshire Primary Cross-Country Championships. For the 6th year running we came home as Small School Champions, this time for the girls’ who finished in 11th place out of 100 teams. Our boys finished in 19th place out of about 130 teams. This success builds on the tremendous foundations laid by our great, late-lamented friend, Frances Dow. Her determination and positivity has been the gift which still energises the members of the club. It remains the most popular club in school, regularly involving about a third of all pupils. Our winning girls’ team are also all in Y5, which bodes well for 2017.

· We remain Tag Rugby Champions in the Linton Cluster of schools for the second year running, and finished in second place in the hockey tournament.

· Our Y3-4 Tennis team finished 4th in the Cambridgeshire finals.

· We have maintained our record of winning awards in the Cambridgeshire Young People’s Film Festival every year since we first entered in 2011. Last year we came home with a 3rd place trophy in the Foundation Stage category for How to Make Bread. This year’s entry is already being filmed, using our new ‘green screen’ technology to create imposing backdrops for the journey of Noah’s Ark. 

Due to the government’s improved funding offer for Cambridgeshire schools we have been able to make, and sustain, the strategic appointment of an Inclusion Manager. The impact of this appointment has been very positive in terms of providing greater focus on learning support for those who need it and in terms of developing the whole staff. 

The challenge to increase pupil numbers has met with some success this year, as we expect to start the 2016-17 academic year with 102 on roll, an increase of 6. There are an additional 4 families appealing against the local authority decision not to award places to their children, so we hope they will be successful and achieve the place they want in their first choice school. 

Finally, as a church school, we work hard to ensure the particular Christian character of our work is upheld. We do this enthusiastically to honour the vision of our founding fathers and mothers (Dr Anthony Cage, Dr Samuel Knight, Elizabeth March and Dr Thomas Watson), who first set aside private wealth for community gain. Every 5 years church schools are inspected to assess how well they meet the needs of all learners through their distinctive Christian character; the impact of their collective worship on the whole community and the effectiveness of the leadership and management of the school as a church school. Our most recent inspection was held on 11th November 2015.

I am delighted to say that the school was graded ‘outstanding’. A summary of the main findings can be seen below. Given what has been said about a rounded education, where character is as much valued as performance, what this report says about the school is very precious indeed.

· The school’s work with St Augustine’s Church and its parish is strong and sustained. 

· Christian values are made explicit and are deeply embedded in the daily life of the school. 

· Leadership, including foundation governance is outstanding. They serve the community of the school and support the outstanding and collaborative leadership of the headteacher effectively. 

· Behaviour of learners is of the highest standard and relationships between all members of the school community are consistently attributed to the Christian character of the school. 

· The social, cultural and moral learning experiences in the school contribute significantly to its Christian character. 

We are proud to serve you in the communities of Burrough Green and Brinkley, and value all the support we receive from you, often in ways unseen. Keep up the good work!

SPEED WATCH GROUP

Carla Nicholson gave the following report;
Burrough Green Speed Watch is overseen by Brian Robbins from Cambridgeshire Police and is operated by a team of village volunteers.  Volunteers were trained by Brian to operate the equipment and to understand the ethos and protocol when undertaking a Speed Watch.  Over a dozen villagers attended the training; however, it is operated by a few regular volunteers.  The Speed Watch kit is shared between Burrough Green, Brinkley and Ashley and we all take a turn to use the kit as regularly as possible.  Speed Watch’s purpose is to educate drivers by having a clear and visible presence in the village and when it operates, it undoubtedly slows down traffic through the village. Any drivers observed speeding are reported to Cambridgeshire Police. We have deployed at various locations at different times of the day; I detail below the last 7 Speed Watch sessions which show volumes of traffic and average speeds.  We have observed drivers overtaking people who are driving at the 30mph limit, people on the telephone, unsafe loads and drivers braking so hard when they notice us they have skidded.  Speed is a huge problem in Burrough Green, particularly at peak times; including Newmarket race days and it is my objective to get more people involved in Speed Watch by promoting Speed Watch and training more volunteers.

It should be noted that a Speed Watch presence slows down most traffic, so we can safely assume speed and percentage of offenders rises considerably when we are not there.

Date

Time

Total Cars

Speeders

%

Average Speed

19 Feb 16

10:00

143

13

9

40

01 Apr 16*

17:40

216

16

7

38

04 Apr 16

16:40

175

17

10

38

10 Apr 16

11:00

132

12

9

38

14 Apr 16

11:00

180

13

7

39

14 Apr 16**

17:45

100

25

25

40

17 May 16***

17:40

163

27

16

39

*Brian Robbins present.

**Post race day traffic heading towards Haverhill.

***Speed Watch operated on entrance to village from Newmarket.

CRICKET CLUB REPORT

No report received. However, the Chair Mark Batting sent the following comments;
There has been a lack of players for the First Team. A notice has been placed in the Village Voice to try and recruit members, the idea of a Coaching day for young players has been suggested to encourage members. If we cannot adequately address this there is a real possibility that the cricket club will cease to play league cricket and move to friendly games. This inevitably would have major financial consequences for the club. However, for now we soldier on and hope we can keep the spirit of cricket alive in the village.

ELLESMERE CENTRE
The Clerk read out the following report on behalf of the Ellesmere Centre;
We have fulfilled the following objectives during 2015/ 2016:

· We are actively looking for grants that can help improve the Centre and expand the range of facilities.

· In addition to our newly updated web page, the use of village newsletters and the regular circulars sent to over 700 school children we are now producing listings of all clubs, classes and facilities which is sent to every house holder in the area.

· We have published a new brochure and this is being delivered to all households in the surrounding villages and also to Newmarket.

· We have transformed the Squash Court Gallery into a Small Gym.

· We have carried out a planned maintenance programme.
· We have refurbished the Squash Court.

· We have replaced the antiquated heating system in the Squash Court and Sports Hall 
· We have installed more solar panels and replaced the current electrical control board.
· We have Insulated the Sports Hall and Squash Court.
In 2016/17 we hope to:

· Replace the existing roof and add insulation.

· Replace the heating to a more eco-friendly system in the Small Hall and Gredley Room which will also be more economical.
· Install Cricket nets in the Sports Hall
· Build a porch on the front of the Centre which will reduce heat loss and make access easier for the disabled.

· Extend and improve storage in the Sports Hall.

The Centre has gone from strength to strength over the past few years and continues to attract more clients from the surrounding villages who not only use the much improved sporting facilities but also the community activities. Our Parent and Toddler groups in particular have grown and extended their hours providing a lifeline to new parents who can meet others in a similar situation and prevent them from feeling isolated. Likewise with our groups for the elderly and our Special Needs Group which is one of the largest in this area. 

The Centre has a strong team of Trustees who give freely of their time  helping with fundraising, running bars, children’s activity days, roller skating and much more. The staff also work many additional hours and all this enables the Centre to raise money to help towards match funding any grants that we are successful in obtaining. 

Due to the age of the Centre there is much work that still needs to be done and funding from Parish Councils to help us with this is really appreciated. Thank You.

BURROUGH GREEN VILLAGE WEBSITE

No report received.
The meeting closed at 8:02pm
*DRAFT MINUTES TO BE APPROVED AND SIGNED OFF AT THE ANNUAL VILLAGE MEETING MAY 2017.*
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Signed:
        Chair




Date:

